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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Monday April 1st at 1630hrs in the Parish Hall
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs  Butcher, Bartlett, Lawrence and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  PCSOs Aaron Newell and Catherine Stevens attended.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllrs Faulkner and Lister (prior commitments).  
The Chairman welcomed PCSOs Newell and Stevens to the meeting.  The Chairman noted that Westwell is a low-crime area but there had recently been an aggravated burglary in the village – this was likely to be a one-off.  There have been incidents of antisocial behaviour including reports of hare-coursing.  In addition, the North Kent Crime Unit attended a site in Watery Lane and made arrests following reports of drug-dealing and money laundering.

The Chairman advised PCSO Newell that he could submit reports for inclusion in the Westwell Eye, in conjunction with Cllr Bartlett as the local Neighbourhood Watch [NW] coordinator.

PCSO Newell advised that investigations are ongoing into the aggravated burglary; the stolen property would likely have been sold on in London or further afield.  It was a possibility that the offenders were not from the local area.  The PCSO was asked if the property was targeted, given that the owners were away and a relative was housesitting; in light of this, should residents be extra vigilant. The PCSO replied that it was thought that the burglary was premeditated rather than opportunistic, and stressed that residents should be mindful and aware of suspicious vehicles.  PCSO Newell agreed with a comment on the abundance of white vans, and stated that if there were any suspicions the vehicle registration number should be noted.
PCSO Newell stated that residents should not be unduly worried but they are cautioned to remain vigilant during the summer months, eg not leaving windows open in hot weather when going out.
Cllr Bartlett advised that the local NW encourages residents to inform it of incidents in addition to reporting via 101; reports are collated and these are also reported to 101. 

PCSO Newell advised that he can be contacted by email [aaron.newell@kent.pnn.police.uk] and reports can also be submitted via the Kent Police website which now has a chat facility.
PCSO Newell asked for more information on the antisocial behaviour.  The Chairman reported that it was thought to be linked with the traveller site, including some reports of aggressive behaviour in Watery Lane, but less has been noted of late.  This may have been helped by the fact that there are fewer traveller horses in Watery Lane.  Cllr Lawrence reported that there were fewer incidents of lamping in the winter, and none in 2019 to date.  PCSO Newell advised that this type of behaviour is seasonal, and would pass any information onto the relevant department if he were unable to help.
Cllr Bartlett noted that the Westwell Events email could be used to disseminate information.  The Chairman agreed, citing the incident of people purporting to be from Highways and offering to tarmac driveways – the registration number of the vehicle involved was circulated.  The Westwell Events email reaches over 50% of the parish, and there is also a widely read village Facebook page.

PCSO Newell welcomed the information, noting that its use would be helpful for faster circulation of information.
The PCSO stated that he is hoping to attend village events.  The Chairman invited the PCSO to the summer fete on August 25th, the Classic Car Show on June 30th and the monthly coffee mornings in The Wheel Inn on the first Friday of each month at 10.30am.

PCSO Newell advised that he covers 9 parishes so could not attend all Parish Council meetings due to diary clashes and operational duties, but would send regular reports.

PCSOs Newell and Stevens were thanked for their attendance at the meeting.

2. Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
3. Planning applications
3.1.1 19/00185/AS  The Workshop, 7 Leda Cottages, Maidstone Road, Westwell

Change of use of land to residential and extension to existing workshop
It was noted that it would not be visible from the road and there are no complaints on the website regarding use of the workshop.  There were concerns that the existing floor space would be doubled, but it was noted that this was a small-scale business trying to be as environmentally friendly as possible and not apparently causing a nuisance.  It was suggested that neighbours’ views be sought.  The proposal would result in the business taking on one additional employee.
It was proposed that the Parish Council makes no objection to the application but with the comment that neighbours’ views be taken into account.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council makes no objection to the application but neighbours’ views should be taken into account. 

3.1.2  19/00356/AS Oakover Nurseries, Maidstone Road

Removal of condition 31 on planning permission 16/01387/AS restricting occupation.

 The Chairman noted that although there was relief that the site was not for housing, there were concerns arising from the site’s proximity to Ardo and the traffic problems arising given the lack of HGV waiting provision at Ardo.
The Chairman commented that as previously noted this industrialises a site outside the Ashford urban boundary but  the applicant wished to expand but remain in the borough.  

The application arose from financial constraints on bank lending; lenders  needed to safeguard  alternative occupancy in order to loan funds incase  the applicant ceased trading before moving onto the site, given planning condition 31: “The development hereby approved shall be first occupied by the applicant’s business Vatre Terracota Limited.” 
The Chairman noted that policies in the Local Plan can now specify HGV parking; this application is being reconsidered after adoption of the Local Plan.  ABC should be asked to clarify if policies TRA3 and TRA9 now apply to the site, noting that a future change in business use could be from one of low to high HGV use. 
Concerns were expressed that removal of the condition may lead to a multi-occupancy site, and that there should, therefore, be a condition that the site is only to be singly occupied.  It was noted that if Vatre Terracotta were to occupy the site for just one day, it would have complied with condition 31 and could then vacate.  The site would not then benefit from the protection afforded by condition 31.  If, however, Vatre Terracotta did not move onto the site, under the condition it could not be occupied by another business:  if no building had commenced it would be deemed that the planning permission had not been executed.
It was suggested that a condition be attached restricting the number of traffic movements, which would also address the concerns of multiple use occupancy.  

It was noted that there are no restrictions on the site becoming an industrial estate, but another planning application would have to be submitted.  The Chairman noted that the precedent has already been set, the site is now designated B8 [storage and distribution].
Traffic concerns were noted, given the increasing volume on the A20, has KCC updated its assessment?  The Chairman stated that it had not and the increased traffic is due to the implementation of Operation Brock.
It was suggested that the Parish Council writes to Paul Sykes [MD, Vatre Terracotta] detailing the Parish Council’s concerns and asking for amendments to the planning application.  This was supported, and Paul Sykes’ response used to inform the Parish Council’s comments, which would be ratified at the May meeting.

It was proposed that the Parish Council comments that it has concerns regarding cancellation of Condition 31, which should be rewritten.  A detailed response to the application will be finalised by email; Vatre Terracotta will be advised.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has concerns regarding the cancellation of Condition 31.  Its detailed response will be finalised by email, for ratification at the May Parish Council meeting, after consulting with Vatre Terracotta.
3.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

No applications were received.
3.3  Other Planning Matters  

The Wheel Inn.  Details of materials to be used have been discussed with Suzanne Padwick, site manager:  bricks, tiles, rainwater goods, softwood windows at the front, retaining walls (if needed) rather than railings.  Clarification of confirmatory details are awaited from Suzanne Padwick.  It was proposed that Cllr Ms Farrington and the Vice-chairman write a note of support, detailing the improved specification for the materials and asking for confirmation.

Construction Management Plan and Forward Plan.  A regular dialogue is needed with the Parish Council.  Delivery vehicles should adopt the 20mph code.

Resolved:

That Cllr Ms Farrington and the Vice-chairman write a note of support to Suzanne Padwick, site manager for The Wheel Inn, detailing the improved specification for the materials and asking for confirmation.

4. Any Other Business
4.1  Shadoxhurst Parish Council has raised concerns at a lack of enforcement and non-compliance with planning conditions, and is seeking examples from other parishes to take to ABC via a survey.  It was agreed that there are no live examples in Westwell and the Parish Council would not participate in the survey.  Cllr Bartlett will attend that Joint Parishes Planning Committee meeting on 11th April.
4.2  Concerns re waste at the Mercury Windows site had been raised with the manager, who explained that this had arisen from a number of incidents of fly-tipping, both in and beside the company’s skip.  The offenders had been identified and there had been no repeats.  A large number of builders’ bags on site contained hardcore for use in repairs, these have been carried out and the bags removed.  The site is currently clear.
5. Date of next meeting
Tuesday 14th May 2019
The meeting closed at 5.40pm.
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